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	City of Rochester, New Hampshire

                  Building, Zoning & Licensing Dept.
31 Wakefield Street * Rochester, NH 03867

(603) 332-3508 * Fax (603) 509-1912
Web Site: www.rochesternh.net


MINUTES OF THE ROCHESTER ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT

MEETING OFAPRIL 13, 2016
(Approved May 11, 2016)

The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers.

Roll Call:

Roll call was taken with the following members present:
Members Present



Members Absent



    Ralph Torr, Chair



Fidae Azouri, Alternate-excused
Lawrence Spector, Vice Chair


Robert Gates
Randy Lavallee


Robert Goldstein


Leo Brodeur, Alternate







Also present:  Jim Grant, Director of Building, Zoning & Licensing
                       Karen L. Grenier, Building, Zoning & Licensing Secretary
These minutes are the legal record of the meeting and are in the format of an overview of the Zoning Board of Adjustment meeting.  It is neither intended nor is it represented that this is a full transcription.  A recording of the meeting is on file in the Building Zoning and Licensing Office for a limited time for reference purposes.  It may be copied for a fee.
Approval of Minutes:

The minutes of April 13, 2016 were reviewed. Mr. LaVallee made a motion to accept the minutes as written, Mr. Spector seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by roll call vote.

The Chair asked if members had any conflict with tonight’s case.  There were no conflicts.   Chair Torr stated the five regular members would be voting on the cases this evening. 
New Cases:
2016-06  Application by Wayne Linscott for a Variance  to allow a deck closer to the back property setback than what is allowed in the Residential 2 Zone.  This variance request is according to the City’s Zoning Ordinance, Article 42, Table 19-A Dimensional Standards-Residential Districts. 
Location: 1 Coxeter Square. Map 0120, Lot 0054, Block 0000, Residential 2 Zone.

Chair Torr read the details of case 2016-06 and asked who was presenting.  Mr. Linscott approached the podium, addressed the board and read the five variance criteria.
Chair Torr asked if any board members wanted to waive the need for the certified site plan.
Mr. Goldstein asked about the foundation of the deck and stated the deck would be behind the fence line.  Therefore, Mr. Goldstein made a motion to waive the requirement for a certified site plan.  Mr. Gates seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by the voting members.  Chair Torr asked for the City view.  Mr. Grant nor the City Manager had any comments.
Mr. Gates moved to grant the variance for the following reasons: The variance will not be contrary to the public interest because: It will not increase congestion in the streets. 

The spirit of the ordinance is observed because: It will not negatively impact the health and general welfare.  If granted, the benefit to this individual applicant outweighs any harm to the community as a whole.  The value of the surrounding properties will not be diminished because: It will not generate levels of noise, light, activity or traffic that are significantly different which currently exists.
Mr. LaVallee seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by the voting members.
Mr. Grant advised anyone aggrieved by this decision has 30 days from today to appeal.
2016-07 Attorney Jerry Grossman representing application by Edward K. Nelson, 
for an  Equitable Waiver that said terms be waived to permit the existing addition to be equitably allowed where as a small corner of the deck is 8.4’ from the front lot line and a small corner of the addition is 2.2’ from the front lot line where 10’ is the required setback.
This is to the terms of RSA 674:33-a, Sections I (a)-(d).

 Location: 109-111 Whitehall Rd. Map 0240 Lots 0065, Block 0000, Residential 1 Zone.
Attorney Jerry Grossman approached the podium, introduced himself and read the waiver 

criteria for this case.  The error was found when a certified site plan was done for the farmer’s porch.  The error was in 1979 which was undetected, then another in 2015 with this project.
Attorney Grossman stated this was not an error of ignorance just good faith error in the ordinance.  There is no adverse impact on the property or any neighbors.  The cost of correction far outweighs any public benefit to be gained to correct the violations.
The Chair asked if anyone from the audience wanted to speak for or against this case.
No one came forward.  The Chair asked if the board members had any questions.
There were none.  Attorney Grossman submitted a letter three signatures from abutters

that approve the project.  

Mr. Grant had no comments; the City Manager had no comments.

Mr. Gates made a motion to approve the Equitable Waiver for the addition.  Mr. LaVallee seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by the five voting members.  
2016-08   Attorney Jerry Grossman representing application by Edward K. Nelson, 
for a Special Exception to extend the existing “farmers porch” along the front side of the house that extends not more than 2.2 feet into the existing setback.  This request is according to the City’s Zoning Ordinance Article 42.22 b.1-5.

Location: 109-111 Whitehall Rd. Map 0240 Lots 0065, Block 0000, Residential 1 Zone.
Attorney Grossman presented the Special Exception for the applicant Mr. Edward Nelson.

Mr. Grossman went over the base criteria for 42.22 (b), 1 through 5.  Board members had no questions.  Mr. Gates moved to grant the special exception as the five criteria for the special exception had been met. 
(1)
Location.  The specific site is an appropriate location for the proposed use of structure.
(2)
Neighborhood.  The proposed use would not be detrimental, injurious, obnoxious, or offensive to the neighborhood.


Traffic. The proposed use would not create an undue hazard or nuisance       to vehicular or pedestrian traffic.
(3) 
Public Facilities.  Adequate and appropriate facilities and utilities would be 
provided to ensure the proper operation of the proposed use or structure; 

(4) 
Master Plan.  The proposed use or structure is consistent with the spirit of 
this chapter and the intent of the Master Plan.
 Mr. LaVallee seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by the five voting members.

 2016-09   Application by Richard J Menard III, for a Variance that said terms be waived to permit the side setback for the farmers porch to be closer than allowed ten (10) feet. 

This is according to the City’s Zoning Ordinance Chapter 42, Table 19-A Dimensional Standards-Residential Districts. 

Location: 7 Sidney St. Map 0128 Lot 0255 Block 0002, Residential 1 Zone.

Mr. Menard approached the podium and presented his case. He read the narrative and five variance criteria.  Mr. Menard measured by his property pins and felt confident the lines were correct.   Mr. Gates motioned to waive the requirement for a certified site plan.  Mr. Spector seconded the motion.  The motion was unanimously approved by the five voting members.

The Chair asked if anyone was present to speak in favor of the case.  No one came forward.  He asked if anyone from the public was there to speak against the case.  Ms. Ann Drago, an abutter came forward to speak against the case.  She had concerns because of the small lots, closeness of the structures and lack of privacy the project would cause.  Mr. Goldstein asked Ms. Drago how close she was to the fence.  She stated her porch is four (4) feet to the fence.  The Chair thanked Ms. Drago for her input.  The board members discussed the case.

Mr. Grant a four (4) foot width on the porch would not require a variance.  The City Manager had no comment.  Mr. Brodeur stated his opinion of the porch being too close Mr. Goldstein agreed.  Mr. Spector, Mr. Gates, Mr. LaVallee questioned this situation not being a hardship as the applicant would be able to reduce the width of the porch and conform to setbacks.  
The board members discussed the case further.

Mr. Menard requested to withdraw his case.  Mr. Gates motioned to accept the request to withdraw.  Mr. LaVallee seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by the voting members.

2016-10   Packy Campbell, representing application by Susan Swasey, for a Variance that said terms be waived to permit a subdivision of a residential house lot to be subdivided into two lots with less lot area than what is required.  This is according to the City’s Zoning Ordinance Chapter 42, Table 19-A Dimensional Standards-Residential Districts. 

Location: 6 Roberts Rd.  Map 0254 Lot 0001, Block 0000, Agricultural Zone.

Mr. Packy Campbell approached the podium in representation for Susan Swasey, applicant for 6 Roberts Rd.  Mr. Campbell explained the history of the lot and the zoning changes over the past couple of years, and the fact that if approved he would still need to go to Planning for the subdivision.  Mr. Campbell read the five criteria for the variance.  Mr. Spector felt a hardship was not a need.  Financial gain is not a need for a hardship.  The Chair asked for a break to discuss with the board members.  Mr. Goldstein felt the house was built for the merge of the two lots.  Mr. Brodeur agreed.  Mr. Gates and Mr. LaVallee agreed.  The Chair asked if there was anyone was present for or against the case and no one came forward.  The Chair asked for the city view and Mr. Grant had none nor did the City Manager.  There was more discussion about the pool and straightening out the plot line.  Mr. Grant asked to postpone the case to give the applicant time to readjust the lot line and come back to the May 11, 2016 meeting.  The applicant agreed.  Mr. Gates motioned in regards to case 2016-10 as the applicant agreed, to postpone the case to the May 11, 2016 meeting with a revised site plan.  Mr. LaValle seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by the voting members.

2016-11 Application by Don Booth of NH Signs, for a Variance that said terms be waived to permit a sign larger than the allowed square feet, illuminated with an electronic message center.  This is according to the City’s Zoning Ordinance Chapter 42.29, n.2.B

Location: 750 Columbus Ave.  Map 0131 Lot 0005, Block 0000, Neighborhood
Mixed Use Zone.

Mr. Peter Marsh from NH Signs approached the podium to represent the case. He read the narrative and the five criteria items pertaining to the case.  The board members discussed the case.  Mr. Goldstein asked if the sign would be lighted only during business hours and it would.  The Chair asked if there was anyone from the audience to speak for or against the case and there were none.  The Chair asked for the city’s comment.  Mr. Grant stated the sign appears to be a fit for the rest of the neighborhood.  He also stated the Ordinance controls the brightness and times.  The City Manager had no comment.  The Chair closed the public hearing portion of the meeting and the board members worked on the criteria sheets.
Mr. Gates moved to grant the variance as presented for the following reasons: The variance will not be contrary to the public interest because: The variance will not negatively impact health and the general welfare The spirit of the ordinance is observed because: It will not compromise the provision of adequate light and air.  If granted, the benefit to this individual applicant, outweighs any harm to the community as a whole.  The value of surrounding properties will not be diminished because: It will not generate levels of noise, light, activity or traffic that are 
significantly different from that which currently exists.
Mr. Grant advised anyone aggrieved by this decision has 30 days from today to appeal.
2016-04   Application by David Thayer, Coyote Creek Outfitters, for a Variance 
that said terms be waived to permit no pavement side setback according to the City’s Zoning Ordinance, Article 42.8, Section c.
 Location: 22 Farmington Rd Map 216 Lots 2 & 3, Granite Ridge Development Zone
The Chair invited the presenter to the podium.
Mr. Christopher Berry one of the principal members of Berry Surveying and Engineering approached the podium.  Mr. Berry was present in representation for David Thayer owner of Coyote Creek.  What makes this case unique is that the two abutting properties are owned by two family members, Mr. David Thayer and his father.  The structure was placed where it is because of ledge on site and blasting constraints, and Mrs. Beranger has a right of way that is 
The Chair asked there were any questions from the public.  There were none.

Board members had no more questions for the applicant.
Chair Torr asked for the city views.  Mr. Grant stated there were none.
The Chair closed the public hearing portion of the meeting and the board members worked on the criteria sheets.
Mr. LaVallee motioned to approve the variance for the following reason:  The variance will not be contrary to the public interest because:  It will not change the character of the district.

The spirit of the ordinance is observed because:  It will not diminish the value of buildings. 
 If granted, the benefit to this individual applicant outweighs any harm to the community as a whole.  The value of the surrounding properties will not be diminished because:  It will not generate levels of noise, light, activity or traffic that are significantly different from that which currently exist. Mr. Spector seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by the voting members.
Mr. Grant advised anyone aggrieved by this decision has 30 days from today to appeal.


Other Business:


There was no other business.
Chair Torr asked to move the line-up for the cases as case 2016-05 is requesting a postponement to the April 13, 2016 meeting.
Adjournment:

Mr. LaVallee moved to adjourn at 7:26 p.m., seconded by Mr. Brodeur.  The motion passed unanimously by roll call vote. 

Respectfully submitted,

Karen Grenier
Karen L. Grenier, Building, Zoning & Licensing Secretary
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